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As you can imagine, the lockdown situation has been extremely frustrating for all of us in 

Hathern Band. We had taken advantage of being allowed to have six people playing 

outside, socially distanced. However on 9 July, the Department for Culture, Media and Sport 

(DCMS) prohibited any gatherings of non-professional brass, wind and singing groups. 

Brass Band England (BBE) made it very clear since that the health and wellbeing of members 

of the brass band community is their top priority. However, BBE was very disappointed that the 

DCMS announcement signalled a reverse in the progress that had been made in allowing 

brass groups to gather in small numbers outdoors with suitable precautions and social 

distancing in place. Research is being carried out to assess the risk of playing brass instruments 

and we can only hope that it will not be too long before we can play in some way. We are 

conscious that our AGM is overdue, and  this will take place when we get back to normality. 

Concert Brass 

Senior Band 



How are the Neighbours coping? – Message from the Colonel 

 

You may or may not have noticed that for the past 6-months or so all of the large music 

publishers have been pushing out emails on a weekly basis promoting every kind of ‘learn to 

play’ publication they have in their catalogues. The reason is obvious of course and learning to 

play a musical instrument, as we all know, is a wonderful and most enjoyable journey well 

worth making. It is not an easy one though as I am sure all those who have made a recent 

purchase have been finding out. Especially if they have been learning alone without help, 

even if the book is an inviting and colourful one, well laid out and with helpful pictures and 

diagrams. 

In a similar manner, all of us have had to cope alone in recent months with no rehearsals to 

look forward to and no clear end to the current situation in sight. It may have proved difficult 

for some to find the right kind of motivation to 

stay ‘in practice’. For me, the embouchure, 

especially that of a Brass Player who is ‘in 

practice’, is equivalent to a match fit athlete. 

For athletes, it takes many hours of cumulative 

exercise to achieve a well-honed and muscular 

body, capable of producing the maximum 

amount of stamina, flexibility and range 

humanly possible. 

 Likewise, all that has been gained can be 

quickly lost if regular exercise suddenly stops. It is 

exactly the same for Brass Players. Stamina and 

range can quickly wane through a lack of 

practice. If time (unlikely), motivation or even 

the patience of your neighbours has been 

proving problematic in recent months, then I 

have the following recommendation – little but 

often. Exercising 15 minutes a day is much 

better that an hour plus every now and then 

and much better for the neighbours too. At 

least they know that when you start it will only 

be 15 minutes or so before you stop and much 

less likely therefore to complain. 

If time is short then, what are the best exercises to squeeze in to the time available? For me, it is 

lip flexibility exercises. The continuous airflow improves stamina, flexibility and range. I would 

advise routine also. Do the same ones everyday, varying the rhythms perhaps for interest and 

above all remain patient. Only extend the range of the exercises as your stamina returns. 

Finally, tongue the odd note too, just to make sure you’ve still got one! 

 

Oh, and don’t forget your musical directions which I’ve included on the next page as a 

reminder. 

           Best wishes 

 

                        Stephen 

       





Euphonium (and trombone) player Ian Bartram has 

been composing during lockdown. Ian said, “Really 

missing band now. When does this end? “Woke up 

this morning wid dem lockdown blues….” 

We’re looking forward to hearing this one, Ian, but 

we’ve searched our reference book and can’t find 

the musical term “Brassedoffioso”! Definitely not on 

Stephen’s list! 

Message from Chris Groom 

This is a really difficult time, and believe me I am missing 

Concert Brass just as much as you are. I can’t wait until 

we’re playing all together again. Don’t lose heart and 

keep the enthusiasm and practice up. We’ll be back, 

stronger than ever!   

Take care and stay safe 

                                                        Chris 



Socially Distanced Band Practice 

Many congratulations to our front row 

cornet player, Susan Hargrave and 

husband Dale, on the birth of their 

second son, Arran,  a brother for Dylan. 

Arran arrived at 7.30pm on 22 July 

weighing in at eight pounds. 

Another Future Cornet Player? 



 

Rachel Miller, whose children Lucy and Jack play in the Training Band, is Ladies Captain at 

Longcliffe Golf Club this year and her charity is Hathern Band. On 14 August, Rachel will be 

attempting 72 holes in 24 hours. We were going to do things with her to raise funds, but 

obviously it’s turned out not to be a normal year!  If you would like to support Rachel (and the 

Band), the Just Giving link is: 

 
https://www.justgiving.com/crowdfunding/72in24?utm_id=1&utm_term=wqBJYaJEr 

or you can  go to the JustGiving website and search 72in24. 

Rachel’s 72 in 24 Challenge 

https://www.justgiving.com/crowdfunding/72in24?utm_id=1&utm_term=wqBJYaJEr
https://www.justgiving.com/crowdfunding/72in24?utm_id=1&utm_term=wqBJYaJEr


Where’s the Band? 

This photo was taken in Loughborough Market Place on the morning of Sunday 1 July 1917. 

Workers from the Hathern Brick and Terracotta Company were on strike having requested a rise 

in wages (inflation was 25%). The company’s refused the pay rise and dismissed the union 

officials, resulting in the strike. A big demonstration was organised for 1 July with the strikers and 

supporters to march from Hathern to Loughbough where there would be a big meeting. The 

strikers wanted to have a brass band at the front of the procession, and at the time there were 

two brass bands in Hathern -  Hathern Old Prize Band and Hathern Prize Band resulting from an 

acrimonious split in 1890. The Hathern workers approached each band to lead the procession 

but because of the war, neither band could muster enough players. As a result the two bands 

amalgamated as the Hathern United Prize Band and duly led the procession into 

Loughborough. 

So the photo is from the day that the United Band carried out its first engagement -  a big event 

in the Band’s history. But there’s something strange about the photo - there isn’t an instrument or 

a band uniform in sight. There’s no mistake about the photo, so what has happened to the 

band? 

It’s quite a walk from Hathern to Loughborough, tiring enough without playing a brass instrument 

all the way. Loughborough is packed with people in the Market Place listening to the speakers 

which would mean that the hostelries and other establishments would be empty. Perhaps the 

band members had gone off for some refreshment?  (The pubs would have been open at 

12.30pm for two hours). 

In the following months there were many parades and concerts given by the Band both in aid 

of the war  effort and also in support of the strikers and their families. Despite the government 

taking the company to court for causing the strike, not all the strikers were re-engaged. 

Including the union officials. 


